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LONG MELFORD PARISH COUNCIL  
The Parish Offices, Cordell Road, Long Melford, Suffolk CO10 9EH  

Tel: 01787 378084    Email: clerk@longmelford-pc.gov.uk  
 

Full Parish Council 
MEETING MINUTES 

 

Meeting held on Thursday 5th March 2020 at 7:30pm 
at The United Reformed Church, Hall Street, Long Melford, Suffolk CO10 9JT 

 

Councillors present  I. Bartlett, M. Clayton, R. Delderfield, J. Ewbank, R. Kemp, C. Michette, 
 R. Michette, J. Nunn (Chair), L. Tipper, D. Watts, J. Watts 
 

Councillors absent  J. Lines (Vice Chair), L. Malvisi 
 

Also attending D. Lovelock (Parish Clerk), P. MacLachlan (Responsible Financial Officer) 
 One member of the public 
 
 

The Chair opened the meeting at 7:32pm. The following Agenda Items were addressed. 
 20/03-1 Apologies for Absence 

Apologies were received from Cllrs. Lines and Malvisi. 
 

20/03-2 Declarations of Interest and Requests for Dispensation 
No declarations of interest were made by the Councillors. 
No requests for dispensation were received from the Councillors. 
 

20/03-3 Confirmation of the Accuracy of Minutes for the last Full Parish Council Meeting 
The minutes of the Meeting held on Thursday 6th February 2020 were reviewed. 
Resolved – That the minutes of the meeting (as previously circulated to Councillors) be accepted 
and signed by the Chair as providing an accurate record. This was duly done. 
 

20/03-4 Public Participation 
No members of the public queried, comment upon, or made representations in respect of  
any item on the Agenda. 
 

20/03-5 County Councillor's Report 
Cllr. Kemp summarised his written report, as previously circulated to Councillors and appended to 
these minutes. The Council noted the report. 
 

20/03-6 District Councillor's Report 
Cllr. Malvisi was absent and did not submitt a written report.   
 

20/03-7 Parish Clerk’s Report 
The Clerk summarised his written report, as previously circulated to Councillors and appended to 
these minutes. Regarding Item 6 - Express Bus Routes, Cllr. Tipper asked that the Clerk write again 
to the bus operator, requesting that the service for Sudbury Community Health Centre be 
extended to drop off and pick up immediately outside the Centre, rather than at a point several 
hundred yards distant. Regarding Item 7 - Talk by BDC Head of Planning, there was no consensus 
among the Councillors as to the best time and venue for the talk. The Clerk to refer the matter to 
the Planning Committee Chair to take forward. The Council then noted the report. 
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20/03-8 Approve the Payment Schedule for March 2020  

The Payment Schedule for March 2020 (Appendix 1) was approved. 
The following payments were agreed in principle. 
• To ALH Gridley & Sons for remedial work at domestic residence supplying power for Christmas 

lights (invoice awaited). Pay on Chairman’s approval. 
• To Indigo Ross for Long Melford tourist maps. Circulate a copy of the invoice for information 

prior to payment. 
Cllr. Ewbank asked that Council funding for a leaflet to be produced by Long Melford Business 
Association also be agreed in principle, which it was.  
 

20/03-9 Note the Accounts, Budget & Bank Reconciliation for the Period to 1st January 2020 
The accounts, budget and bank reconciliation for the period to 31 January 2020 (Appendix 2) were 
considered and received. 
 

20/03-10 Approve that the following reserve balances be carried forward to 2020/21 in addition 
to the Council's earmarked CIL and Section 106 Funds 
It was agreed that the following reserve balances be carried forward to 2020/21 in addition to the 
Council’s earmarked CIL and Section 106 funds: 
• £500: War Memorial repair 
• £500: Church drive repairs 
• £500: 2023 parish council elections 
• £7,500: Phase 3 street lighting 
 

20/03-11 Note the Cashbook Report for January 2020 
The cashbook report (Appendix 3) listing January 2020’s receipts and payments was considered 
and received. 
 

20/03-12 Approve the RFO's proposed 2020/21 reporting schedule to the Council 
The RFO’s proposed a 2020/21 reporting schedule to the Council (Appendix 4), which was 
considered and approved. 
 

20/03-13 Receive the 2018/19 External Audit Report at Section 3 of the Annual Governance & 
Accountability Return, and to note that no matters for action or concern were identified 
The 2018/19 External Audit report at Section 3 of the Annual Governance & Accountability Return 
(Appendix 5) was considered. The Council noted that no matters for action or concern had been 
identified. 
 

20/03-14 Approve the Table of Burial Fees effective from 1st April 2020 
The table of burial fees effective from 1 April 2020 (Appendix 6) was approved. The Clerk was 
asked that, prior to publication, he establish if the cost of interment for children under the age of 
18 should be scheduled as non-chargeable and recoverable under a government grant. 
 

20/03-15 Note the measures taken by the Council to ensure necessary and appropriate financial 
control during the current financial year  
Councillors reviewed the measures taken by the Council to ensure that it exercised appropriate 
financial control during the current financial year (Appendix 7). The Council also approved verbal 
recommendations from the RFO that non-signatory Councillors should sign the monthly payment 
schedule, and that the quarterly accounting checks be undertaken by members of the Finance 
Committee in rotation. 
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20/03-16 Authorise the Clerk, the RFO, and Chairman to make appropriate arrangements for 

future payroll administration  
The Clerk, RFO and Chairman were authorised to review current payroll administration and to 
make appropriate arrangements for future payroll delivery. 
 

20/03-17 Section 106 Agreement Funding (Previous Agenda Item 19/199, brought forward from last month) 
The RFO confirmed the availability of funds, generated by planning application B/15/00180, for 
the following items:  
i. Improvement and maintenance work at the Country Park - £12,290.91  
ii. Purchase of bins - £3,687.22 
iii. Purchase of Speed Indictor Devices - £3,687.22  
Regarding item ii., the Chair thanked Cllr. Tipper for her hard work regarding the project and 
providing the costings appended to these minutes. The Councillors agreed that, in most cases,  
good quality general purpose bins should be purchased instead of dedicated dog mess bins, as 
this would provide the best environmental, logistical, and cost effective result. Cllrs. Tipper and 
C. Michette agreed to liaise and establish bin type and location schedule for consideration. 
Resolved – That the Council allocate the S.106 funding as detailed above.  
 

20/03-18 Charity Committee Annual Report 
Cllr. Michette summarised the written report, as appended to these minutes. Cllr. Kemp said that 
a four acre parcel of charity land at Back Lane wasn't mentioned in the report, and enquired as to 
its status. Cllr. Michette said that he would investigate and advise Cllr. Kemp about this as soon as 
possible. The Council then noted the report. 
 

20/03-19 Extension of the Churchyard (Previous Agenda Item 19/201, brought forward from last month) 

The Clerk advised the Council that the Institute of Cemetery & Crematorium Management (ICCM) 
recommended that parish council cemetery services begin considering the acquisition of 
additional land, and the funding for this, 10 years prior to the projected exhaustion of available 
plots. The Long Melford Cemetery Service had reached that point. Cllr. Kemp advised that parish 
councils were empowered to acquire land for additional interment facilities using compulsory 
purchase. The Council agreed that a Cemetery Committee should be created, as a sub-committee 
of the Finance Committee, to investigate and make recommendations regarding the acquisition of 
additional land for the Cemetery Service, the funding thereof, and the future scale of burial fees. 
The Chair asked for Councillors to sit on this committee, and Cllrs. Clayton, C. Michette,  
R. Michette and J. Watts volunteered their services. The Clerk was then asked to draft and submit 
for consideration terms of reference for the Cemetery Committee as soon as possible. 
 

20/03-20 Police Presence in Long Melford (Previous Agenda Item 19/202, brought forward from last month) 

Cllr. Nunn wished to invite a senior area police officer to attend the Annual Parish Assembly, to 
give an overview of policing in the locality and answer parishioners' questions. Cllr. D. Watts said 
that he would liaise with Cllr. Malvisi to progress this. Cllrs. Nunn and Tipper said that they would 
contact the community PC and invite him to attend also. 
 

Cllr. Kemp made his apologies and left the meeting at 9:05pm. 
 
20/03-21 The Melford Green Working Group: Update 

Cllrs. Ewbank and Nunn briefed the Council on the progress of a small working group, established 
at the request of Melford Green's trustee, to find solutions to the problems affecting it and in   
particular the parking issues. The Group was engaging with interested parties including local 
residents, the Church, and the management of an adjacent pub to seek their views. Thus far, 
suggested actions had been split into two phases. 
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 Phase 1 

 The Council to arrange for the strategic placement of large logs around The Green perimeter to 
control vehicular access. 

 The adjacent Old Hospital Car Park to be resurfaced, with the cost to be split 50-50 between 
the Church and the Parish Council.  

Phase 2 
 The Church Warden to obtain advice from Babergh District Council and English Heritage 

regarding the legal and regulatory aspects of carrying out further works to The Green common 
land. 

 The Working Group to explore with The Green's trustee the installation of low, wood-effect 
posts around The Green's perimeter as a more permanent solution to vehicular access control. 

Cllr. D. Watts asked that if the post installation was actioned and successful, consideration be 
given to installing identical posts around other green areas in the village. The Councillors agreed in 
principle that this would be worth pursuing. 
Resolved – That Cllr. Ewbank obtain from the Church and circulate to Councillors a quote for the 
resurfacing of the Old Hospital Car Park, and that the Council agree in principle to reimbursing 
the Church for 50% of the cost of the work. 
 

20/03-22 Remembrance Sunday Parade Additional Funding Request 
The Council considered the Chair's request, as previously circulated to Councillors and appended 
to these minutes. The Clerk advised that only one band appeared to be available and ready to 
perform in public at the event. 
Resolved – The Council to provide additional funding of a maximum £200.00 to go towards the 
hire of a local band for the event.  
 

20/03-23 Details of the Next Meeting 
The Chair confirmed the time, date, and location of the next Full Parish Council Meeting as being 
7:30pm, Thursday 2nd April 2020 at the United Reformed Church, Long Melford. 
 

There being no further business, the Chair closed the meeting at 9:35pm. 
 
 
 

 
 
Signed:  ______________________________ 

J. Nunn 
Long Melford Parish Council Chair 

 
   Date:  ______________________________ 

 

04/06/2020 



Parish Report March 2020  
Councillor  
Richard Kemp 
 
Tresco 
New Road 
Long Melford 
Suffolk 
CO10 9JY 
01787 378149 
richard.kemp@suffolk.gov.uk                        
 

Children's Centres Consultation launched 

 
On 10 January, Suffolk County Council launched a consultation looking at the future of Children’s Centres in the 

county.  Currently there are 38 Children’s Centres in Suffolk, and the council is proposing to convert 16 of them into 

full-time Family Hubs and 11 into part-time Family Hubs. A Family Hub will provide a wider range of services for 

families with children aged 0-19. A further nine centres will be repurposed for nursery or SEND provision, and the 

remaining two centres will be closed permanently. 

 

The proposals also include greater investment in outreach, with any savings from the closures or reduction in hours 

of centres being reinvested back into the outreach service. More details about the proposals and a link to the 

consultation are available at: www.suffolk.gov.uk/ccconsultation  

 

Report into the Implementation of School Travel Policy Published 

 
The report into the implementation of Suffolk County Council’s School Travel Policy has been published. The report 
concludes the investigative phase of the review, which has been led by Chief Fire Officer Mark Hardingham. 
 
The review analysed a wide range of evidence from stakeholders including staff, councillors, parents and schools 
about the implementation of the school travel policy. Written and verbal feedback was collected by the review team 
and the feedback was collated around what went well, what went wrong and what could be improved. This enabled 
the review team to determine the lessons to be learned and improvements that need to be made. 
 
The report has been published ahead of the scrutiny committee meeting on 12 February where councillors will 
have the opportunity to scrutinise the report and its findings, ask questions and provide feedback and make 
recommendations 
 
The report identified 19 key improvement findings that are informing this year’s application process. These can all 
be read in the full report and many of these improvements are already underway. Three key themes are evident 
throughout the findings in the report: technology, processes and people. 
 
The report found there were significant issues with the IT and systems used to process applications. Staff therefore 
were unable to process applications effectively, which resulted in some parents experiencing a prolonged 
application process. Improvements to enable automatic processing and more effective data extraction and analysis 
are already taking place and will be ready for this year’s opt-in process. This will mean applications can be handled 
more efficiently and in turn this will improve the parents’ journey through the process. 
 
The appeals process is also being simplified and improved. The report identified various issues, including the 
complexity and time-consuming nature of the appeals process which will be addressed by SCC’s legal team to 
ensure it is more efficient and effective for everyone involved. The report also found that the process of applying for 
spare seats caused frustration and became entwined with the school travel policy. In future, to prevent 
misunderstanding and to process applications more efficiently, families intending to apply for a spare seat will be 
asked to apply through a separate process. 
 
For many parents the messages about the process of applying for travel were understood and action was taken 
however there were significant numbers of parents who found the information hard to understand. Work is 
continuing to ensure that messages and processes are simplified. There is also on-going work to ensure that 
communications between the council and schools are well managed, effective and reviewed regularly. 
It is evident from the report that there was also huge demand on staff who worked tirelessly to process 11,674 
applications. This is a significant increase from ~2,000 in previous years. Despite this huge demand, 90.9% of bus 
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passes were issued by the start of term. To ensure there is adequate resource this year a full-time temporary 
member of staff in the entitlement team has been recruited to assist through the busy period. A full-time member of 
staff and an apprentice are also being recruited to help with the appeals work.  To also ensure stronger leadership , 
the Travel Choices Board, led by Executive Director for Growth, Highways and Infrastructure Mark Ash, will have 
complete oversight of the continued implementation and improvements. 
 

 

Introduction of permit scheme for roadworks 

 
Cabinet has approved the introduction of a permit scheme, which will require utility companies to apply for a permit 

from Suffolk Highways before digging up roads in Suffolk. 

 

Currently, utility companies only have to inform Suffolk County Council of their intention to conduct work on the 

highways. The introduction of a permit scheme will ensure that motorists have more notice of planned roadworks 

and will provide the council with more powers: the council can approve or refuse a request for a permit, and can 

also place conditions over the work carried out. 

 

Any costs incurred by the council for running the scheme will be recovered through fee income from permit 

applications, so the scheme will be cost neutral. 

 
 

Phase 3 of Superfast Broadband Programme 

 
Cabinet has approved the roll-out of the third phase of Suffolk’s superfast broadband programme with BT 

Openreach.  

 

Currently, 96% of properties in Suffolk have access to superfast broadband. Phase 3 will aim to reach a further 2% 

of properties, who are amongst the hardest to reach. In order to fund this, the council will reinvest the £10m of 

‘gainshare funding’ that it has received from the first two contracts with BT Openreach. 

 

 

Ipswich Northern Route project recommended to cease 

 
The Leader of Suffolk County Council has announced that he will be recommending to his Cabinet that the Ipswich 

Northern Route should not proceed to the next phase of development. 

 

This follows an Interim Study, a Strategic Outline Business Case and a public consultation into the proposed 

bypass to the north of Ipswich. The public consultation found that 70% of respondents were against the bypass, 

and there has been a prominent anti-bypass campaign organised by local residents. Following the publication of 

the Strategic Outline Business Case on 28 January, Babergh District Council, Mid Suffolk District Council and East 

Suffolk District Council all withdrew their support. 

 

 

Suffolk Council to issue School Crossing Patrol staff with body cameras in order to curb abuse from 
motorists and other road users. 

 

Suffolk County Council is issuing body cameras to some of its crossing patrol officers after ‘drive-through’ incidents 
and verbal abuse at school crossings. In Suffolk we have 61 school crossing patrol officers. Increasingly, more 
officers have reported incidents and have said they feel abuse is becoming a regular occurrence with little respect 
for what they do.   
 
In the past 6 months, 19 'drive-through' incidents have been recorded in Suffolk where drivers have ignored the 
crossing patrol officer and did not stop when the officer stood in the road to allow children to cross safely. 
The cameras have been purchased by Suffolk’s Roadsafe partners Suffolk County Council, the Police and Crime 
Commissioner and Suffolk Constabulary with money from the Driver Diversionary Fund, which comes from 
motorists who have taken part in speed awareness courses. The aim of the group is to make the roads of Suffolk 
safer for all its users. 
 
The 10 body cameras will be rotated around the county focusing in particular at sites where officers have reported 
an incident. This includes sites in Lowestoft, Ipswich and Bury St Edmunds.   
The body cameras follow the work of the ‘Stop Means Stop’ campaign from the Eastern Region School Crossing 
Patrol Group which aims to remind drivers of the potential seriousness of their actions. Drivers are legally obliged 



to obey the school crossing patrol sign under the Road Traffic Act 1988. Failure to stop can lead to a prosecution 
and a fine of up to £1,000 and three penalty points. 

New website launched to promote apprenticeships in Suffolk 

 
Suffolk County Council is celebrating Apprenticeship Week with the launch of a new website to support 
apprenticeship growth in the county. 
 
The Apprenticeships Suffolk website now offers a one stop shop of information and advice for employers, 
apprentices, parents/carers, schools and careers advisors. Apprenticeships Suffolk aims to promote the growth of 
apprenticeships by providing links to impartial advice, information and guidance. The website will also provide 
regular news updates and details of the latest apprenticeship opportunities. 
 
The new online hub has been made possible thanks to a successful bid for £500,000 from the European Social 
Fund. Along with match funding from Suffolk County Council, it will also support building a new team to help small 
and medium-sized businesses to navigate how apprenticeships work. 
 
The new service will also work with local partners including New Anglia LEP, Norfolk County Council, and other 
local authorities, as well as providers of apprenticeships. 
 
The thirteenth National Apprenticeship Week runs from 3 to 7 February 2020 and is a week-long celebration of 
apprenticeships across England to recognise and applaud apprenticeship success stories across the country. 
For more information and the latest apprenticeship opportunities in Suffolk visit apprenticeshipssuffolk.org. 
 

https://apprenticeshipssuffolk.org/
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LONG MELFORD PARISH COUNCIL  
The Parish Offices, Cordell Road, Long Melford, Suffolk CO10 9EH  

Tel: 01787 378084    Email: clerk@longmelford-pc.gov.uk 
 

Parish Clerk’s Report   
5th March 2020 

 

1. Cemetery Equipment 
Quotations are currently being sought for a leaf blower and a wide-track mower, to be used by 
the Cemetery Manager. 
 

2. Funding for Church Youth Group 
Revd Matthew has advised that the church is undecided about approaching the Council in 
respect of a possible joint initiative. Consequently, there seem to be no need for the Council 
to make a provision for financial assistance to the Youth Group in its 2020-21 budget. 
 

3. Village Caretakers New Cart  
The Village Caretakers new cart has been purchased and is now in use. Disappointingly, it 
suffered a puncture on its second run. A tyre specialist has proposed a low-cost technical 
solution if this becomes a recurring problem. 
  

4. Storm Damage 
The Clerk has fielded a large number of requests for advice and assistance in the wake of 
storms Ciara and Dennis, primarily relating to damaged and felled trees. The Village Notice 
Board was damaged and has been removed for repair. Hopefully it will be reinstalled within 
the next few weeks.  
 

5. Dog Fouling 
Dog Fouling remains a major source of concern to parishioners, who call in to the Council 
Offices to complain about it on a regular basis. The most frequent request is for prohibition 
signs to be deployed around the village, which I am now bringing to the Council’s attention. 
Additional dog-poo bins have also been requested. 
   

6. Express Bus Routes  
The Clerk has written to Chambers Buses, requesting that a direct service from Long Melford 
be routed to encompass the Sudbury Health Centre. Communication acknowledged by the 
company, who have passed it to their commercial team for comment. (Agenda Item 19/183) 
 

7. Talk by BDC Head of Planning 
The Clerk to write to the BDC Head of Planning regarding their offer of providing a talk for 
Councillors. Deferred pending obtaining advice from Councillors regarding their preferences 
for a date and venue. (Agenda Item 19/185) 
 

8. Tree Work 
The Clerk has written to Timberscape, accepting their estimate for tree work and asking them 
to proceed with this ASAP. (Agenda Item 19/198) 
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Section 106 Agreement Funding   
(Previous Agenda Item 19/199, carried forward from 

last month) 

 

£12,290.91 available for work at the Country Park 

Cllrs. Ewbank, Tipper, Bartlett 

 

£3,687.22 for bins and £3,687.22 for Speed Indicator Devices near the land north of Roper’s Lane 

Cllrs. Nunn, Michette R, Tipper 

 

Funds generated by planning application B/15/00180 
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